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                Draft minutes of the 20th anniversary RtD-E meeting 

                                         Rome 15th June 2013 

      Introductions by the Presidents of Libera Uscita and RtD-E
This 20th anniversary meeting started by a short address of welcome and introduction by Presidents of Libera Uscita and RTD-E.

 Aycke Smook, RtD-E President ,opened the meeting and gave the floor to Libera Uscita. 

Léon Bertrand, on behalf of Maria-Laura Cattinari, Libera Uscita President,  said that Libera Uscita  was honoured to welcome and host this important meeting which was being held at a propitious moment, with RtD-E achieving INGO Status. Nowadays, over 60% of Europe’s population favoured self-determination at the end of life. Sadly, representatives from southern and eastern European nations were not present. He reviewed some recent events in Italy in the right to die field. A recent ruling allowing communities to hold local registers of living wills had been blocked by the former Berlusconi government. The Italian RtD Societies were strongly opposed to this move, and recently have gathered over 50.000 signatures in support of legalising self-determination at the end of life.

Aycke Smook, President RtD-E opened this 20th anniversary meeting with a warm welcome and short address. He was delighted to see such a large number of Societies represented, including 3 new members : Ultime Liberté /France,

Associazione Luca Coscioni/Italy and Lifecircle/Switzerland, together with DiD and NVVE as observers.

Small grants had been made to two Societies, one to help Ultime Liberté  attend the present meeting in Rome and EXITUS-ry to pursue our campaign with their citizens in parliament.

The website had been developing, and he thought it might now be an appropriate time to launch our electronic newsletter.

He was pleased that RtD-E had , at last, been awarded INGO Status at the Council of Europe and, this would be an excellent calling card for all member RtD Societies to further our aims. He planned to attend an INGO meeting at Strasbourg the very next week.

He welcomed again DiD/UK,NVVE/NL and DGHS/DE (this Society could not

attend due to an important meeting in Berlin). RtD-E had kept in close contact over the two past years. RtD-E was growing stronger and more independent and our work would continue this trend in the future.

           Persons present

See delegates list following database provided by Libera Uscita

Voting delegates (17) 

 ADMD F, ADMD B, ADMD L, De Einder NL, Dignitas CH, Exit Deutsche Schweiz CH, Ex International CH, Exit Italia I, Exit-ADMD Suisse Romande CH, FATE UK, FRVD N, Libera Uscita I, Lifecircle CH, RTVD S, RWS B, SOARS UK, Ultime Liberté F

      Minutes of Mondorf Meeting 2011
          These were accepted by the meeting subject to an amendment proposed by

          Nathalie Andrews, in paragraph 4,line 1, to show her as nominated by FATE,

          although she is a member of ADMD/B.

     Treasurer’s report

Michael Irwin explained that the Right to Die financial year is the same as

the calendar year, and runs from January 1st to December 31st .

His report for last year 2012 had been sent, by email, to all Societies on Jan. 1st, 2013 and this was followed, on June 1st, by a short report for the first five months of 2013,also sent by email. He hoped all Societies had received these reports. However, just in case any had not been received, a copy of these two reports is among the delegate’s papers provided.

He had been WF Treasurer for four years and RtD-E Treasurer for two years. In his experience, usually, the biggest problem for any treasurer is to collect membership dues. Surprisingly, six RtD-E Societies had already paid their dues for this year 2013, without having to be asked. 

He was pleased to say that, very recently DGHS/DE had made a payment of 1.000 € for their 2013 dues. Thus, so far this year, RtD-E had received 3.516€ for membership dues. His report should now be amended to show this new figure.

In the first months of this year, Ron Plummer, WF Treasurer, had been asking RtD-E members for their dues in respect of membership of the WF. Michael Irwin said he was very grateful to Ron Plummer for the excellent cooperation they had had between these two parts.

Michael Irwin noted that his successor, as RtD-E Treasurer, will have to request RtD-E membership dues from those Societies which have not yet paid for 2013.

Due to the very recent of 1.000€ by DGHS, the last figure in the report (dated 1st June) should now be corrected to 12439.20 €, and not 11439.20 €.

As regard to future expenses, RtD-E will have to bear  in the coming months, Michael Irwin noted the following three important categories :

· to finance delegations from RtD-E going to attend the Council of Europe  

     meeting at Strasbourg in two weeks time

· expenses subsidies to member Societies holding events on 2nd November – or close to this date - for celebrating the  “End of Life Day”  in Europe

-   he felt it would be a good idea to pay some grant to the RtD webmaster.

        QUESTIONS :

        Peter Warren asked what sum Michael Irwin had been thinking of as payment to

        the webmaster. Michael Irwin said that so far, he had been paid a modest sum

        of 200€ for work in recent months. Aycke Smook asked the meeting if they 

        agreed to increase this a little. There was murmured consent.

       Marc Van Hoey, RWS/B wished to know the amount of the membership paid 

       by each  Society. Michael Irwin explained that the total due from each member     

       Society was calculated as at least 1% of each Society’s own total of members       

       Contributions. This has to be split and share between the WF and RtD-E.

       The actual split is decided by each individual Society but, in general, it has

       Been divided 50%/50%:

       Michael Irwin explained that Societies have to tell the two treasurers (WF and

       RtD-E) how they want their money to be shared, and then pay both these two

       contributions separately to WF and RtD-E. It seems to have worked well in the

       past year. NVVE is the actual receiver of payments by Societies in RtD-E. NVVE 

       keeps good records which are shared between both the WF and RtD-E. 

       Michael Irwin thanked NVVE and its president very much.       

       Introduction of candidates for the Board

       Following the resignation of Michael Irwin (SOARS), Flemming Schollaart (EVD DK)  

       and Nathalie Andrews (FATE,ADMD B) from the Board, nominations have been    

       received for three new candidates, two absent and one present here.

       Margo Andriessen, NVVE, asked why RtD-E had so many directors.  Michael

       Irwin explained that all RtD-E board members were called directors for RtD-E.

       There was no difference in meaning between “members of the board” and

       Directors.

       Some remarks follow to make clear the number of candidates to be elected (from

       what by-laws say)… Hugh Wynne suggests to withdraw his candidature. Finally,

       the three candidates are elected and the Board will go on working as a team of 5,

       following the exception created in Mondorf.

       Aycke Smook proceeded to name the candidates.

· RWS candidate, Mariette van Hoek, known as Jet van Hoek, did not attend,

       but Marc Van Hoey, president of his Society RWS, introduced her. She was a very

       active RtD campaigner, very busy, sadly recently widowed, a nurse, aged 57  

       years. Further information about her was in the delegates’ papers provided.

· FATE candidate, Hugh Wynne, introduced himself, explaining that he had

       been in the RtD movement for very many years, had been in the RtD-E since its

       founding in 1993, and had previously been both WF and RtD treasurer. He had

       had spent two years as president of the Society of professional engineers and,

       now that was ended, he offered to help RtD-E, if the meeting so wished. There

      was more information about him in the delegates’ papers provided. He invited

      questions, but there was none.

      There was discussion about the number of vacancies, number of candidates, and

      the wish to retain some continuity of experience on the board. Aycke Smook

      said that he was willing to continue as directors.

      Michael Irwin explained that last time (Mondorf,2011) no director could

      undertake the treasurer role. Later, it was agreed Michael Irwin would become

      become treasurer, which, as an exception to the by-laws, enlarged the RtD-E

      board from four directors to five. Michael Irwin said that now, aged 82 years,

      and aiming to focus on activities in the UK, he did not wish to continue on 

      the RtD-E board.

      Michael Irwin explained that the division of roles within the board would be

      decided by the board, and that new directors should be chosen with this in mind.

      Introduction of candidates for the board continued :

· Libera Uscita candidate, Enrico Bertrand-Cattinari, was delayed in

      attending, so he was presented by his father, Léon Bertrand. Enrico Bertrand-        

      Cattinari is aged 31 years, he has a PHD in law, subsequently specialising in 

      informed consent to medical treatment and living wills. His whole family is

      active in this area, including human rights at the end of life.

      During discussion, in which the meeting by acclamation declined to accept an offer     

      by Hugh Wynne to withdraw his own nomination, intended to keep board numbers    

      to four and allow “new blood”, it was agreed to elect all three candidates and the

      board will go on working as a team of five, following the exception created at

      Mondorf in 2011. Aycke Smook handled small gifts of flowers to the departing 

      board members and the president of Libera Uscita.

       Future of Right to Die Europe and INGO Status

       Aycke Smook asked who, in the new Board, was willing to accompany him as an        

      INGO in Strasbourg at the next Council of Europe meeting from 24th June 2013.

      The RtD-E INGO would be onlookers and learners.

 Jacqueline Herremans (ADMD B) suggested that RtD should get in touch with the  

        Humanist & Ethical Group IHEU, as they have the experience of this kind of

      meeting. At this meeting, RtD-E had to be well introduced and be aware of the

      difficulty of being accepted.

      First, our representatives will have to listen and learn how it works and also

      create links with other NGO’s.

      Jim Humble (DID), as observer, said that his Society was very pleased with the

      INGO achievement. However even more important is to have contact with the 

      bio-ethics group 2013, and influence them to support our aims. We have to

      persuade them to consider euthanasia and end of life matters, although they

      are omitted at present as not being medial treatments. He agrees it is quite a 

      difficult task.

      Ideally representations should be made by individual RtD-E Societies to the

      bio-ethics committee 2013. The document they produce should, at least, say

      what the position is in the various (37) countries in Europe. It covers

      advance decisions, and Jim Humble thinks we should protest at the omission

      of euthanasia and end of life matters on what he considers to be rather spurious

      grounds.

      Jacqueline Herremans (ADMD B) also pointed out there we all have to be aware

      that there is a strong lobby from the Vatican there ! We have to be aware of 

      countries like Hungary, Poland, etc., It is necessary to listen first, before

      intervening, to avoid potential damage to one’s own reputation.

      Jean-Luc Romero (ADMD F) said it was a big challenge. Most French MP’s are

      opposed to euthanasia ! Our Societies should give to the Board the list of their  

      own national representatives to the Council of Europe.

      Jim Humble agreed to help in correspondence. Bernhard Sutter said EXIT D.S is  

      ready to support this work. Peter Warren (FATE) said he would speak to a Green 

      member of the Scottish Parliament, in Scotland, too.  Mario Cappato will go to  

      Strasbourg and Stefano Musilli will help.

      Enrico Bertrand-Cattinari had arrived at the meeting, and Aycke Smook invited

      him, as a newly elected board member, to say a few words. Enrico Bertrand-

      Cattinari said he was a member of the scientific committee of Libera Uscita,

      and his scientific topic was euthanasia. He was very glad to work with RtD-E.

     European End-of-Life Day 2013

     Jean-Luc Romero, ADMD France, reminded the interest of the national press for

    such an event. This celebration has to get stronger. ADMD F launched this day

    in 2008. Aycke Smook asked who would organise an event on this day in

    Europe.

    Ole Peder Kieldstadli (FRVD) said his Society was ready to plan this event this year  

    In Norway. As before, in memory of Dr Christian Sandelsen.

    Michael Irwin (SOARS) mentions that individual Societies can ask for a financial 

    support to organize such event at a national level.

    Bernhard Sutter suggested event should be held in Paris this year (or perhaps

    Strasbourg), in order to support  ADMD France campaign, especially at this time 

    where France hopes to get RtD legalised. He reminded the meeting of the

    trouble the French government had with same sex marriage recently.

    Jean-Luc Romero agreed and said ADMD F intended to do something Place

    de la Bastille, a very emblematic site.

    Jacqueline Herremans proposes to support this organization as well as the idea

    that something should happen in all countries.

    Marthy Putz doubted the value in roman catholic countries, but Aycke Smook

    explained that this was part of the point, to do something out of the ordinary.

    Léon Bertrand (Libera Uscita) announces that his Society and Associazione Luca 

    Coscioni will do something in Rome on 2nd November,2013.

    Margo Andriessen NVVE, had not heard of the End of Life Day before, and consi-

    dered that The Netherlands, being a protestant country, 2nd November would 

    have no big impact for her fellow citizens, but NVVE will support the idea about

    doing something as well.

    Michael Irwin (SOARS) mentioned that individual Societies can ask the RtD-E

    board and treasurer for financial support to organise such events at a national

    level. Aycke Smook thanked all present for contributing to this discussion.

    A general and friendly discussion follows.

    WF Congress – Chicago 2014

     Faye Girsh, WF President, said that Final Exit Network will host the next WF           

    Congress will take place in Chicago from 17th-21st September 2014 and stressed the  

    fact that RtD Europe is certainly the largest and most active part of the world

    organisation. She also announced the latest events in the WF.

    She explained that there was an article about the WF Congress, Chicago 2014, in

    the WF newsletter and copies were available at the back of the room. There would

    be many good speakers.     

    Aycke Smook said that, as it occurred last year at Zurich, RtD-E would hold a casual

    meeting during the next WF Congress in 2014.

    Short presentations from Societies

    Aycke Smook introduced short presentations and videos from Societies :

    ADMD B with a DVD titled “Live with Euthanasia” showing some testimonies.
   Jacqueline Herremans reported to the meeting that Belgium is presently working on

   extension of the existing law to include demented and young patients.

   ADMD L, Marthy Putz explained that, since 2009, 14 euthanasias took place and that

   the Luxembourg Society had managed to have an office in order to meet people with 

   questions. ADMD L, with the help of Dr Marc Englert, published a medical book quite

   similar to the Belgian one. There had been little comment from the medical

   profession, as usual.

   Aycke Smook, De Einder, presents the film “SCEN in The Netherlands”

   For RWS, the Belgian Flemish Society, Marc Van Hoey recalled that Léon Favyts 

   - founder (Hugo van de Enden the co-founder) in 1983 of this Society and its 

   former president, secretary, treasurer –  had recently died. One of his protégés, 

   Mario Verstraete,  member of RWS board, had been the very first Belgian citizen to 

   benefit from the law in 2002 !

   There is a film about this case “Tot altijd”.

  Marc Van Hoey also had a few words about Marc Cosyns’s very moving new film 

  “End Credit” (which can be bought and used by the European Societies) which is 

   followed by Q/A .

 RWS Van Hoey also told the assembly that from now on the 28th May will be a “Right          to Die Day” for RWS. On that day, RWS had invited politicians so they could meet the  
 public, Marc Van Hoey hoped it will be of some use. RWS is also offering its members a pendant (or medal ) bearing a QR code linking to their living wills.

 Margo Andriessen, NVVE, explained that NVVE founded in 1973, is now a strong  

 Society of 145000 members and they hope this number will go on growing in the next years. Since the law was voted in 2002, there is still to discuss and fight for the rights of patients. Margo Andriessen gives some explanations about the law, the culture and  stressed the fact, in her country, there is a social security to ensure everyone health care. In The Netherlands, 95% of the population agree with euthanasia. In 2010, 2.8% of the deaths occurred through euthanasia.

 Last year, NVVE started their own “euthanasia clinic” system with 6 teams (each one includes a doctor and a nurse) …there are now 30 teams.

 Michael Irwin spoke about SOARS and the “old-old”, aged over 85 years.

 An activity report sent by DMD Catalunya (unfortunately unable to attend the 

 Rome meeting due to costs and scarce resources) was given to voting delegates

 In the delegates’ papers provided.

 For Ultime Liberté, Claude Hury presented an extract of an ARTE documentary video.

Minutes written on June 17th,2013 by Nathalie Andrews – RtD Secretary  2011-2013

 

 
